

Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction

Volume 11
Issue 1 *The Journal of Mine Action*

Article 42

July 2007

Nagorno-Karabakh

Country Profile

Center for International Stabilization and Recovery at JMU (CISR)

Follow this and additional works at: <https://commons.lib.jmu.edu/cisr-journal>



Part of the [Defense and Security Studies Commons](#), [Emergency and Disaster Management Commons](#), [Other Public Affairs, Public Policy and Public Administration Commons](#), and the [Peace and Conflict Studies Commons](#)

Recommended Citation

Profile, Country (2007) "Nagorno-Karabakh," *Journal of Mine Action* : Vol. 11 : Iss. 1 , Article 42.
Available at: <https://commons.lib.jmu.edu/cisr-journal/vol11/iss1/42>

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Center for International Stabilization and Recovery at JMU Scholarly Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Journal of Conventional Weapons Destruction by an authorized editor of JMU Scholarly Commons. For more information, please contact dc_admin@jmu.edu.

Journal of Mine Action

JMA 11.1
SUMMER 2007

[Contents](#) * [Editorials](#) * [Focus](#) * [Feature](#) * [Making It Personal](#) * [Notes from the Field](#) * [Profiles](#) * [Research and Development](#) * [News Briefs](#) *

Nagorno-Karabakh

by Kateland Shane [Mine Action Information Center]

On the border between the territory¹ of Nagorno-Karabakh and Azerbaijan, gunfire can be heard on a daily basis.² These occurrences, along with the presence of landmines and unexploded ordnance, are reminders of the long-standing tensions between the populations of the self-proclaimed Republic of Nagorno-Karabakh and the country of Azerbaijan.

Background of the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict

Nagorno-Karabakh, or the "mountainous black garden," is a rolling, fertile region located within the southwestern area of Azerbaijan. It is marred by its history of conflict.³ In 1988, Nagorno-Karabakh voted to secede from Azerbaijan to join Armenia, triggering animosity and acts of violence when an ethnic struggle broke out in Sumgait (now called Sumqayit), a port town north of Baku, Azerbaijan.⁴ Many reports claim the violence in Sumgait sparked the beginning of the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, but there are differing views about this.⁵

On 10 December 1991, the principally ethnic Armenian region of Nagorno-Karabakh held an independence referendum in which nearly 100 percent of voters chose independence.⁶ Although the territory still proclaims autonomy, its sovereignty is not internationally or legally recognized. Neither Armenia nor Azerbaijan acknowledges the territory's independence.⁷ Outright violence ended in 1994 with a Russian-negotiated ceasefire; however, peace talks are still underway. Analysts believe a peace agreement will not be reached before the 2008 elections in Armenia and Azerbaijan.⁸ The conflict has claimed 25,000 lives and displaced almost one million refugees, both Armenian and Azeri.⁹

Landmines and UXO in Nagorno-Karabakh

Unfortunately, there is not much public information on the original mine and UXO contamination in Nagorno-Karabakh, but speculation claims it is serious. During the conflict, at least 50,000 landmines were laid by both the Azeri and pro-Karabakhi sides; some sources have even reported figures of up to 100,000 mines. In fact, "[v]iewing it against density of the population and size of the republic, experts say that the landmine level in Nagorno-Karabakh is close to that of Afghanistan."¹⁰ Recurrent movement of the frontlines during the war caused widespread contamination. There are still 198 minefields and 300 UXO sites remaining in Nagorno-Karabakh, impacting the socioeconomic development of the



Graphic courtesy of MAIC

region.¹¹

The most mine-affected area is considered to be the town of Lachin, one of the regions of Azerbaijan occupied by Karabakh with a population of about 6,000.¹² In addition, Nagorno-Karabakh suffers from scattered UXO and abandoned explosive ordnance. Nearly 300 civilians have suffered injuries or fatalities from mines and UXO in Nagorno-Karabakh. This number does not include the thousands of domesticated animals that have also been killed. In 2006, there were 14 mine- and UXO-related incidents recorded involving people in Nagorno-Karabakh.¹¹

Nagorno-Karabakh cannot sign any legislation concerning mine action because it is not an officially recognized state. Political leaders in Nagorno-Karabakh have stated that while they support the terms of the Ottawa Convention,¹³ even if they could become a signatory, they would not do so because of the ongoing conflict with Azerbaijan.¹⁴

Mine Action in Nagorno-Karabakh

Although the need for mine action in Nagorno-Karabakh is great, there have been few organizations working in this region since the 1994 ceasefire. The HALO Trust and the International Committee of the Red Cross are two organizations that have worked to bring clearance and mine-risk education activities to the territory.

The HALO Trust. The HALO Trust is currently the sole organization conducting mine clearance and mine-risk education in Nagorno-Karabakh. HALO first entered Karabakh in 1995–1996 temporarily to conduct mine-clearance training for military in the region. The nongovernmental organization returned in 2000 following a series of mine/UXO accidents and set up the Nagorno-Karabakh Mine Action Center.¹⁵ As of 1 February 2007, the organization has cleared or marked 377 minefields in Nagorno-Karabakh and cleared an additional 307 UXO sites. In 2006, The HALO Trust reported it cleared 5,986,183 square meters (1,479 acres) of mines and conducted battle-area clearance on 14,134,918 square meters (3,493 acres). Their objective for 2007 is to clear six million square meters (1,482 acres) of and conduct BAC in another 12 million square meters (2,965 acres).¹¹

Since 2003, The HALO Trust has also been responsible for reaching 30,256 people in Nagorno-Karabakh through MRE, not including HALO MRE television and radio broadcasts. In 2007, HALO plans to continue MRE presentations and lessons in at-risk communities of Nagorno-Karabakh for both children and adult populations. HALO MRE messages will also continue to air on public television and radio stations in Nagorno-Karabakh.¹¹

ICRC. Although the International Committee of the Red Cross has not conducted mine action in Nagorno-Karabakh since 2005, the organization has helped to make the region a safer place for youth. In a project funded by the Norwegian Red Cross from 2002–2004, the ICRC worked closely with residents of 40 communities to construct safe play areas for children.¹⁶

The Future of Mine Action in Nagorno-Karabakh

Although a peace agreement may not be in the immediate future, a safer environment for the people of Nagorno-Karabakh is in the making. The HALO Trust states that its vision for the territory is a "mine- and UXO-impact-free region that no longer suffers mine and UXO casualties and fatalities, within five years [of January 2007]."¹¹ With the ongoing support and maintenance of current donors, the organization will be able to achieve its vision. 🚩

Biography

Kateland Shane has worked as an Editorial Assistant for the *Journal of Mine Action* since May 2006. She graduated from James Madison University in May 2007 with a Bachelor of Science in technical communication. She is currently pursuing a Master of Arts in technical communication at JMU.



Endnotes

1. The territory of Nagorno-Karabakh is not officially recognized as an autonomous state by the international community.
2. Powell, Zoe. *Eurasia Insight*. "On the Nagorno-Karabakh Frontlines." 14 December 2006.
<http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav121406a.shtml>. Accessed 22 January 2007.
3. BBC News. "Regions and Territories: Nagorno-Karabakh." 14 January 2007. http://news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/1/hi/world/europe/country_profiles/3658938.stm. Accessed 22 January 2007.
4. Smolowe, Jill. *Time Magazine*. "The Killing Zone." 29 January 1990. <http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,969280-3,00.html>. Accessed 29 January 2007.
5. Baguirov, Adil. "Myths Related to the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict." *Azerbaijan International*: 6.1, Spring 1998.
http://www.azer.com/aiweb/categories/magazine/61_folder/61_articles/61_mediawatch.html. Accessed 29 January 2007.
6. *The Armenian Research Center at the University of Michigan-Dearborn*. "Factsheet: Nagorno-Karabakh."
<http://www.umd.umich.edu/dept/armenian/facts/karabagh.html>. Accessed 10 January 2007.
7. Holliway, Ryan. *Country Watch*. "Armenia/Nagorno Karabakh/Azerbaijan." http://www.countrywatch.com/facts/facts_default.aspx?type=text&topic=SEANA. Accessed 29 January 2007.
8. Danielyan, Emil. *Armenia Liberty*. "Aliiev Again Rejects Karabakh Independence." <http://www.armtown.com/news/en/rfe/20061221/200612211/>. 21 December 2006. Accessed 31 January 2007.
9. Beehner, Lionel. *Council on Foreign Relations*. "Nagorno-Karabakh: The Crisis in the Caucasus."
<http://www.cfr.org/publication/9148/nagornokarabakh.html>. 3 November 2005. Accessed 1 February 2007.
10. A. Ignatkin. *REGNUM News Agency*. "Landmine Level in NK is Close to that in Afghanistan." 5 May 2006.
<http://www.armeniandiaspora.com/archive/52373.html>. Accessed 29 January 2007.
11. E-mail interview with Matthew Hovell, Caucasus and Balkans Desk Officer, The HALO Trust. 31 January 2007.
12. Krikorian, Onnik. *The Institute for War and Peace Reporting*. "Lachin: The Emptying Lands." 28 September 2006. http://www.iwpr.net/?p=crs&s=f&o=324193&apc_state=henh. Accessed 29 January 2007.
13. *Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-personnel Mines and on Their Destruction*, Oslo, Norway. 18 September 1997. http://www.un.org/Depts/mine/UNDocs/ban_trty.htm. Accessed 1 February 2007. The document was opened for signature in Ottawa, Canada, 3 December 1997, and thus is commonly known as the Ottawa Convention.
14. *Landmine Monitor 2006*. "Nagorno-Karabakh." Last updated 12 September, 2006. <http://www.icbl.org/lm/country/nagornokarabakh.html>. Accessed 1 February 2007.
15. Powell, Zoe. *EurasiaNet Civil Society*. "The Challenge of De-mining in Karabakh." 12 January 2007.
<http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/insight/articles/eav011207.shtml>. Accessed January 29, 2007.
16. E-mail correspondence with Rashad Akhundov, Head of Communication, ICRC Baku. 24 January 2007 and 1 March 2007.

Contact Information

Kateland Shane
 Editorial Assistant
Journal of Mine Action
 Mine Action Information Center
 E-mail: maic@jmu.edu

[Past Issues](#) * [CISR home](#) * ISSN 2154-1485

Information within this issue may be outdated. [Click here](#) to link to the most recent issue.